Parks Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

July 26, 2017
Chairperson Norma Hernandez called meeting to order at 6:46 am. 

Present- Norma Hernandez, Jessica Schleif, Jim Holen, Eric Halverson, Howard Rub, and Michele Tompkins.
Absent- Andrew Fick and Aaron Crockett.
Staff- Angela Cosby, Genesee Dennis, and Gad Perez.
Approval of Minutes
A. June minutes were not available.

Public comments
1. There were none.
President Hernandez
A. What do you hear- Michele Tompkins heard people were grateful that the $3.00 fee was not implemented and that they preferred to give a donation. She heard people would be willing to donate more than $36, but questioned whether they could give monthly or just make a one-time contribution. Director Cosby said Staff was still getting set up to take the donations through the water bills. Currently, donations can be made at the Recreation Center, Aquatic Center, or online. The Astoria Sunday Market has already donated $5,000 and an Aquatic Center user has donated $100. Jessica Schleif said she saw that people really care about parks, even if they do not understand what is happening with the budget. President Hernandez said the population she works with has questioned why none of the free events or events for low-income families were reinstated. She struggled with telling the families that she did not have an answer. She understood the department could not provide services for free, but believed something needed to be done for the families that could not afford to be members of the Aquatic Center. Jim Holen reminded that the Parks Foundation offered scholarships. He asked if any partner organizations had offered to take over the events that were cut from the Parks Department. Director Cosby said Staff has reached out to organizations and some are interested. 
Employee Recognition

A. Genesee Dennis recognized Gad Perez as the July employee of the month. Ms. Perez shared her experience working at the Aquatic Center.
Old Business
A. Jim Holen gave an update on the Parks foundation. Movies in the Park raised $11,064.28. The next movie will be on August 26th. The foundation’s balance was $44,000. Some upcoming expenses included $7,023 for the Dog Park Friends, $18,254 for the Friends of McClure Park, and $13,000 designated for scholarships. Director Cosby explained the approval process for scholarships, noting that it could take a couple of days for an applicant to receive an answer. Scholarship funds might be exhausted by wintertime since the eligibility boundaries have recently been expanded. Eighty percent of the scholarships are for pool use. Jim Holen said the next fundraiser would be an auction during Benefit Night at Fort George Brewery in October.
B. Director Cosby updated the Board on Staff’s efforts to implement the Parks and Recreation Master Plan. Implementation was slow during the summer, as Staff concentrated on grounds maintenance and increasing staff capacity. In the fall, Staff would work to complete the site maintenance plans and capital improvements plans. She confirmed that applicants for the full-time grounds coordinator position were interviewed and Jonah Dart-McLean would make a decision in the next two weeks. Two seasonal employees were on staff, and she did not believe more would be hired before the season ended.
New Business 
A. Director Cosby presented the Board with copies of the City’s agreement with Sunset Empire Parks and Recreation District. She explained that Sunset’s pool in Seaside would be closed for maintenance and the agreement would allow their users to use Astoria’s facilities during the closure. Sunset would pay their user’s fees. She confirmed that the high school in Seaside had contacted her some time ago, but an agreement with all three swim teams would be necessary to make it work. 
The Parks Board unanimously voted to recommend that City Council approve the agreement with Sunset Empire Parks and Recreation District.
B. Director Cosby shared the Tiny Free Libraries agreement with Jen Ruda [30:43], who lives in the McClure neighborhood and wants to locate the library on park property. Ms. Ruda has agreed to maintain the library for 20 years or the life of the structure. She hoped the details of this agreement would become the City’s standard for future agreements. Eric Halverson was concerned about the look and safety of the structure. The Board and Staff described the structure and shared details about other existing Tiny Free Libraries. Director Cosby noted the agreement contained design and safety standards. Michele Tompkins believed the language about removing graffiti within an acceptable time frame was vague. Director Cosby explained the language gave the Parks Department the ability to request a specific time frame, depending on what was painted. 
The Parks Board unanimously voted to recommend that City Council approve the Tiny Free Libraries agreement with Jen Ruda.
C. Director Cosby presented updates recently made to the Verna Oller Trust Agreement, which pays Astoria quarterly for South Pacific County, Washington residents’ use of the Aquatic Center. The first year of this agreement just ended and brought in $58,000 in revenue. For this next year, the Trust would like to cap per person daily usage rates at eight per month, which equals the price of a monthly pass. This would still allow Astoria to bring in $56,000 per year. 
The Parks Board unanimously voted to recommend that City Council adopt the amendments to the Verna Oller Trust Agreement.
D. Director Cosby updated the Board on anticipated budget changes that would reflect City Council’s decision to increase the transient lodging tax. The information was preliminary because the Finance and Human Resources Departments still had work to do. 
Eric Halverson believed the increased tax and donations were good, but the Board and Staff should continue considering more revenue sources to cover increasing expenses in the future. President Hernandez asked if it was possible for Staff to discuss the 2018-2019 budget with City Council. Money is cut every year, so Parks would end up in the same place each year. Director Cosby believed Council would have made more money available to the Parks Department if the funds existed. Jim Holen reminded that the Parks Master Plan recommended underutilized parks be sold and put back on the tax roll. Director Cosby noted that City Council identified four properties for Staff to consider selling, Birch Field, Customs House, Post Office Park, and Tidal Rock Park. Staff is also considering consolidating the Recreation Center and Aquatic Center into one facility. 
Director Cosby explained the State laws that dictate how Promote Astoria Funds could be spent, noting City Attorney Henningsgaard’s interpretation of those laws. Since the Parks Department provides so many tourist related amenities, the entire increase to the transient lodging tax could be used to fund Parks amenities that are available to tourists, like the Aquatic Center and maintenance. She believed the increased tax would bring in an additional $410,000, which could benefit the Parks Department in several ways. She answered questions about the Promote Astoria Fund, limitations on how the funds could be spent, and how the City would collect the taxes from transient lodging advertised on Airbnb and other similar websites.
Staff Reports
The following reports were presented to the Board as part of the agenda packet:
A. Maintenance
B. Aquatic Center
C. Recreation
D. Lil Sprouts/Port of Play 
E. Upcoming Events
· No Agenda
F. Future Meetings
· August 23, 2017 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
· No meeting in September.
Non-Agenda/Miscellaneous Business
1. The Board commended Director Cosby for all of her hard work recently, noting her ability to handle many negative comments with grace.
2. Director Cosby noted that Pacific Power offered to sponsored a movie and other businesses have expressed interest in participating. The free movie will be shown August 16th at Fred Lindstrom Park.

3. Director Cosby briefly answered questions about Staff’s efforts to reinstate the Recreation Coordinator position, who would implement sponsorship agreements with businesses and organizations.
Next meeting will be held Wednesday, August 23, 2017 at 6:45am at City Hall in City Council Chambers. 
